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Beltsville Garden 

Club Newsletter 

WELCOME BEES IN YOUR GARDEN 

 

The Beltsville Garden Club will meet on 
Wednesday, September 27, 2017, at 7:30 pm 
in the multi-purpose room of the Duckworth 
School, 11201 Evans Trail, Beltsville.  
 

Please join us for a program titled, Welcoming 
Bees to Your Backyard and Garden. Alison Gil-
lespie will talk about how all over North Ameri-
ca, bees are faltering from myriad problems. 
Interestingly, news about their struggles has 
caused the emergence of a new kind of bee-
keeper, one who is often young, female, and 
seeking to provide honey bees a safe home in 
the city.   
 

Author and wildlife gardener Alison Gillespie 
spent a year following urban beekeepers in the 
core cities of the Mid-Atlantic, and then wrote 
about the experience in her book Hives in the 
City: Keeping Honey Bees Alive in an Urban 
World. In many surprising "unnatural" locations, 
the bees form an important link for people to 
the natural world, and those who tend to city 
hives are often as interesting as the bees them-
selves. During her talk, Alison will discuss both 
the ways of beekeepers and the habitats of wild 
bees. She'll also talk about some of the many 
ways gardeners can help the bees, no matter if 
their gardens are big or small, urban or rural. 
For more info visit the book’s website at: 
www.hivesinthecity.com.  

Alison Gillespie is an author and writer on envi-
ronmental topics, and has written for the Smith-
sonian, Modern Farmer, and the Chesapeake 
Bay Journal.. Her book will be available for pur-
chase at $15. 

PEACH FESTIVAL — 2017 

Photo by Mary Clive 

 

Door Prizes and Refreshments 
 
Please bring something to exchange: a plant, 
cutting,  garden tool or magazine. Bring 
something, take something! Also, please 
bring something sweet or savory for the re-
freshment table. Your contributions are 
greatly appreciated. 

This year’s August Peach Festival was cele-
brated by many BGC members and their fami-
lies at the home of Helmut and Linda 
Jaehnigen. Members brought a variety of sa-
vory dishes to share and BGC provided the 
traditional peaches and University of Maryland 
churned vanilla ice cream. 
 
Thank you to Helmut and Linda for once again 
playing host and hostess for this special event. 
Their generosity in opening their home and 
garden is much appreciated.   

http://www.hivesinthecity.com/


BELTSVILLE 

GARDEN CLUB 
 

The Beltsville Garden Club is a not-for-profit organi-
zation designed to promote gardening interests of its 
members, increase their knowledge of horticulture, 
add to their enjoyment of gardening, and to encour-
age ornamental planting by individuals, community 
and business groups. Club dues is $10 per family per 
year. The dues year begins in September. Send 
checks to: BGC, P.O. Box 1953. Beltsville, MD 20704-
1953. 

Officers 
President 
Melissa Mackey 301-509-7629 
mmackey@pgcps.org 
 
Vice President 
Sue Shawhan 301-980-6514 

sue@shawhans.us 
   
Treasurer 
Paul & Kathy Fitzgerald 
kathy_fitzgerald@verizon.net 
paul_fitzgerald@verizon.net 
 
Secretary  
Mary Clive 302-587-1615 
maryclive@verizon.net 
   

Committee Chairpersons 
Greenhouse 
Dorothy Cichra 301-585-9827 
dcichra@verizon.net 
 
Hospitality 
Mary Ann Canter 240-396-7973 
Mary Washington 301-937-8941 
 
Membership & Electronic Newsletter 
Victor Laczo, 301-490-2680 
vlaczo@hotmail.com 
 
Newsletter Editor 
Sandy Lange, 301-474-1402 
salange1940@yahoo.com 
 
Publicity 
Suzette Agans 
suzflower29@gmail.com 
 

Webmaster 
Ron Sabatini 
saba22033@gmail.com 
 
Member At Large 
Kiki Theodoropoulos 
 
Submit newsletter articles to Editor, 12 Pinecrest 
Court, Greenbelt, MD 20770 or e-mail:  
salange1940@yahoo.com  

BGC Membership Renewal 
 
Annual dues is $10 per household per year.  
The membership year runs from September 
1, 2017 to August 31, 2018. Renew NOW to 
continue to receive monthly email notices 
and invitations to special events such as the 
Holiday Party and Peach Festival. 
 
Make your check payable to: 
Beltsville Garden Club. 
Mail to: P. O. Box 1953 
             Beltsville, MD 20704-1953. 
 
Name________________________________ 
 
Partner’s Name:_______________________  
 
Address:_____________________________ 
 
____________________________________ 
 
Phone:______________________________ 
 
Email:___________________________ 
 
I am interested in serving on a committee: 
_____Publicity       _____Plant Sales 
_____Newsletter    _____Membership 
_____Hospitality    _____Greenhouse 
 

BGC Scholarship Fund 
Please give a tax-deductible donation to the 
BGC Scholarship Fund for the benefit of a deserv-
ing University of Maryland student enrolled in the 
College of Agriculture and Natural Resources. BGC 
has contributed $1,000 annually. 
 
Suggested Donation:  $10_____  $25_____ 
 
$50____  Other $_____ 
 
Dues Amount Enclosed:           ________ 
 
Scholarship Fund Amount:       ________ 
 
                                  Total    _______ 



Greenhouse News by Dorothy Cichra 

 

During the summer the main effort is put into just 

maintaining the plants for fall.  In the past we have 

put the plants in the courtyard. But the last two sum-

mers have been so hot that the plants (and weeds) 

growing in the courtyard have been badly infected 

with spider mites so it has made more sense to keep 

the plants in the greenhouse. The shade cloths are 

put down, the vents opened, and many plants are put 

on newspaper on top of plastic bags to help keep 

them wet. The plants survive reasonably well.  

 

With our hot weather, the plants have been watered, 

checked for bugs and occasionally groomed but not 

much else has been done. With the cooler weather 

the plants will be sorted through, transplanted as 

needed, and cuttings will be taken. Maria Miles has 

helped Dorothy Cichra with the watering. Kathy 

Fitzgerald has filled in when needed. 

 

Kathy repaired the roof on the shelf structure for the 

pots outside. She also organized the pots. Kathy 

keeps up with ordering supplies and makes potting 

mix when needed. Melissa Mackey and Ms. Collins 

(the aide from Parkdale) did serious weeding in the 

courtyard.  Maria also keeps up with weeding when 

she comes in to water. 

 

In the spring, a Duckworth staff member and some 

students had planted sunflower seeds in pots. After 

the seeds sprouted, they seemed to lose interest in 

the plants. After school let out, the plants were still 

in the pots so Dorothy planted them in the courtyard 

in what used to be the student vegetable garden with 

the hope that they would be blooming when the stu-

dents returned in the fall.  Also some vegetables and 

herbs were planted there. The herbs, tomatoes and 

eggplants did well though the tomatoes were seri-

ously eaten by grasshoppers. The peppers suf-

fered  from being too close to the sunflowers.  

 

Greenhouse and/or courtyard maintenance volun-

teers are needed on a one-time or regular basis.  If 

interested, please contact Dorothy. We also seek do-

nations of cuttings of interesting plants that can be 

propagated.  Feedback on what you have purchased 

from the greenhouse and how it has thrived (or not 

thrived) is appreciated. Also, let us know what you 

would like us to grow or not grow. 
 

BGC News By Melissa Mackey 

 

It’s Official: Beltsville Garden Club, Inc.! 

The first Board meeting of the Beltsville Garden 

Club, Inc. was held on September 6.  Incorporation 

paperwork was signed and board directors were in-

troduced to the club seal, which can be used to em-

boss documents. 

Many thanks to Paul Fitzgerald for the work he has 

done in the last year to file applications with the IRS 

and State of Maryland to incorporate the club, and 

to obtain non-profit status as a 501(c)(3). This status 

is now required in order for the club to hold meet-

ings in a Prince George’s County Public School. 

Member donations to the University of Mary-

land’s Scholarship Fund are now tax deductible. 

Also, we can purchase greenhouse supplies tax-free 

and we can apply for United Way funds for the 

Scholarship  Fund.  In addition, club officers receive 

liability protection . 

Paul and Kathy Fitzgerald, our Co-Treasurers, were 

infinitely patient explaining the process to us. 

Thanks again, and three cheers! 

Garden Notes by Sandra Lange 

 

Now that BGC is incorporated as a 501(c)(3) non- 

profit organization, all donations to the Scholarship 

Fund are tax-deductible. The club hopes that this 

designation will generate more donations to the 

Scholarship Fund. BGC donates $1,000 annually to 

a worthy University of Maryland student in the Col-

lege of Agriculture and Natural Resources. Over the 

past several years, income for the Scholarship Fund 

has lagged behind donations. 

 

New winter flower Forever stamps are now availa-

ble at the post office. They include detailed botani-

cal renderings of cyclamen, amaryllis, Christmas 

cactus and paperwhites. 

 

Now is the time to divide bearded iris, peonies, hos-

tas, daylilies. Think about potting these plants up so 

they will be ready for the BGC April and May plant 

sales. If replanting in your garden, remember that a 

5 cent plant needs a 10 cent hole—so to speak. 



BGC Calendar of Events 

 
Wednesday, Sept. 27, 7:30 p.m. Welcom-
ing Bees to Your Backyard and Garden.  Alli-
son Gillespie, speaker and garden writer.  
 
Wednesday, Oct. 4, 7 p.m., BGC Direc-
tors’ Meeting, Home of Sandra & David 
Lange, Greenbelt. 
 
Wednesday, Oct. 25, 7:30 p.m., Woody 
Plants and Plant Exploration in Florida, Kevin 
Conrad, Curator, Woody Landscape Plant 
Germplasm Repository, U. S. National Arbore-
tum. 
 
December 6, 6:30 p.m., Annual Holiday Par-
ty. Duckworth School.  
 
Wednesday, January 24, 7:30 p.m. Mem-
bers Share Photos of Gardens Around the 
World. 
 
Wednesday, Feb. 28, 7:30 p.m. Movie 
Night.  
 
Wednesday, March 28, 7:30 p.m. Perenni-
als, Richard Olsen, Director, U. S. Arboretum. 
 
Saturdays, April 21 & May 12, 8 a.m. BGC 
Plant Sales, High Point High School. 
 
Wednesday, April 25, 7:30 p.m., Native 
Terrestrial Orchids, Dennis Whigham, Found-
ing Director, North American Orchid Conserva-
tion Program. 
 
Wednesday, May 23, 7:30 p.m., Daylilies, 
Christopher Von Kohn, U. S. National Arbore-
tum. 
 
Note:  All programs are held at the James 
Duckworth School, 11201 Evans Trail, Belts-
ville.  Programs are free and open to the pub-
lic. Visitors are welcome. Contributions of re-
freshments  and door prizes are also welcome. 
 

 

Garden Events 

At Brookside Gardens: To Sept. 17, 10 a.m. to 4 

p.m. Wings of Fancy Butterfly Exhibit. Fee. Satur-

day, Sept. 23, 1-5 p.m. National Capital Society 

Dahlia Society Show and Sale. Sunday, Oct. 8, 

Noon to 5 p.m. Mycological Association of 

Washington Mushroom Fair.  

Saturday, Sept. 16, 11 a.m.-5 p.m. Monarch Fies-

ta Day. Black Hill Nature Center, Boyds, MD. Ex-

hibits, Crafts, Monarch Tagging.  Free. 

Saturday, Sept. 23, 1:30 p.m. Free talk. Vita 

Sackwell—Garden Guru and Inspiration. Jim 

Dronenburg. Behnke’s Nursery. Pre-register at 

www.behnkes.com/upcoming-events/events-signup/ 

Friday-Monday, October 6–9, 10 a.m.–4 p.m. 

Exhibit: Ikebana International Sixtieth Anniver-

sary, U. S. Arboretum. Administration Building 

and National Bonsai & Penjing Museum . Enjoy 

fall flowers with a Japanese twist! The Washington 

D.C. Chapter of Ikebana International will exhibit 

flower arrangements representing a variety of ike-

bana schools and styles. There will be more than 80 

arrangements in two locations. Free. 

 

How the Marinellis Fared During Irma 

 

Long time BGC board members Marcy and Dan 

Marinelli moved to their dream retirement home 

on Marco Island, FL, over a year ago. The eye of 

Hurricane Irma passed over Marco Island and 

many friends wondered how Marcy and Dan fared. 

Marcy reports that they evacuated before the hurri-

cane hit, and sheltered with their family in South 

Carolina. Fortunately, the storm surge produced 

only four foot waves which did not flood their con-

do. Marcy and Dan are safe, looking forward to 

returning to Marco Island when power and water 

are restored. They thank everyone for their con-

cern and are grateful that they got out when they 

did. Even their  boat was spared!  


